BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 26th September 2012

Present:

	Councillor 
James Hakewill (Mayor)


"
Keli Watts (Deputy Mayor)

	Councillor Philip Hollobone

"
Ian Jelley

	
"
Linda Adams
	
"
Christopher Lamb

	
“
Duncan Bain
	"
Shirley Lynch

	
"
Maurice Bayes
	"
Mary Malin

	
"
Steve Bellamy
	
"
Ellie Manns

	
"
David Bishop
	
"
Paul Marks

	
"
Michael Brown
	
"
Alan Mills

	
"
Jonathan Bullock
	
"
Cliff Moreton

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	
"
Ruth Groome

	
"
Paul Corazzo

"
Mark Dearing



	
" 
Russell Roberts

"
Jan Smith

	
"
June Derbyshire
	
"
David Soans

	
"
Maggie Don


"
Scott Edwards
	
"
Michael Tebbutt


"
Jonathan West

	
"
Terry Freer
	
"
Alison Wiley

	
"
Jenny Henson
	
"
Derek Zanger


12.C.29
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Michelle George.
12.C.30
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 4th July 2012 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.

12.C.31
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Adams declared an interest in item 7 as a parent of a Council tenant.
12.C.32
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


The Mayor made the following announcements

It was with sadness that the Mayor informed members of the death of two former Mayors of the Borough


Mr Terry Wright was Mayor in 1977/78 and represented the St Andrew's and St Mary's Ward on the Borough Council. He passed away on 23rd July.  A letter of condolence was sent to his son, Stuart, on behalf of the Council.

Mr William Cosby was Mayor in 1986/87 and passed away last weekend.  William represented the Trinity Ward in Rothwell from 1976 until 1991 and was a Director of Rothwell Preservation Trust.

The Council joined the Mayor in expressing condolences to his family.  A letter had been sent on behalf of the Council.

Boughton House Commemoration with the American Airforce
The Chief Executive awarded the Mayor with a sculpture to commemorate the 70th anniversary when bombers from the 8th US Air Force were first flown from Grafton Underwood on attack missions to Germany during the Second World War.

Civic Ball
The annual Civic Ball would be taking place on Friday 9th November at the Ritz.  Further details were available form the Mayors Secretary.

Remembrance Sunday

The Remembrance Day Parade and Service would be taking place on Sunday 11th November.  Further details would be issued nearer the date. 

12.C.32
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Leader of the Council announced that at the MADE entrepreneurial festival in Sheffield, Business and Enterprise Minister Michael Fallon named Northamptonshire as being the most enterprising place in Britain.

12.C.33
CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chief Executive paid tribute to Cath Bicknell and took the opportunity to recognise 24 years of service at the Borough Council.
She was presented with a gift following many words of thanks from Councillors.
12.C.34
TENANCY STRATEGY AND TENANCY POLICY
A report was submitted which sought to adopt the draft Tenancy Strategy, which set out the Council's vision for the letting of social housing across our Borough and the draft Tenancy Policy, which set out the Council's approach to flexible tenure within its own housing stock.

It was proposed by Councillor Bellamy and seconded by Councillor Freer and unanimously

RESOLVED
that the Full Council adopted the Tenancy Strategy with immediate effect, and the provisions contained within the Tenancy Policy from 1st April 2013.
12.C.35
ALLOCATION OF SEATS
Following Councillor Bullock's resignation from the Conservative Group on the Council, some changes to committee memberships were recommended.

Essentially, Councillor Bullock would be going onto Licensing Committee and coming off the Executive Committee, Employment Committee and the Joint Consultative Forum, and Councillor Duncan Bain would now be a member on the Employment Committee and the Joint Consultative Forum.
The Executive Committee would therefore reduce to nine members and Councillor Steve Bellamy would resume the community services portfolio pending any more permanent changes which would be notified to Council as they occur.

It was noted that no changes would be made to outside bodies appointments.

Councillor Roberts proposed and Councillor Bayes seconded and unanimously

RESOLVED
that the changes would take place with immediate effect. 

12.C.36
NEW PORTFOLIO HOLDER FOR COMMUNITY

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Leader the following question:-


"Who is the new portfolio holder for community and what vision does that councillor have for the voluntary sector and youth unemployment?"


The Leader replied as follows:-


"Councillor Steve Bellamy has taken the portfolio holder role for the time being.  Our vision for the voluntary sector and the need to address youth unemployment remain unchanged."


Councillor Paul Corazzo asked a supplementary question as follows: -


"The Council voted to hold a conference on employment, is a date set and can you confirm this will go ahead?"

The Leader replied as follows: -


"The conference has taken place and dates will be provided to you."
12.C.37
CREDIT UNION ACCOUNTS FOR TENANTS

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question:-


"Islington Council is opening a credit union account for each new tenant taking on a council home.  By doing so they believe it will prevent tenants getting into debt through legal/illegal loan sharking and also enable those without bank accounts to receive universal credit payments in 2013.  will the Portfolio Holder consider such a scheme for Kettering Borough Council Housing as a way of coping with the effects of welfare reform?"


The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows:-


"We already have a local credit union in Kettering - the Golden Sheaf - and I am sure they would be happy to talk to tenants about the support they can provide."


 Councillor Paul Corazzo asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"The Council have a role to play with universal credits.  It is yup to a Council to do it.  Will you now reconsider and strongly look at this?"


The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows:-


"I will get back to you with an answer."

12.C.38
NOISE POLLUTION FROM ALLOTMENTS

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question: -
"The growth in the use of allotments in this Borough is to be welcomed.  Many residents who live near allotments, however, suffer from noise pollution when gates are repeatedly open and shut at all times of the day and night.  Will the Portfolio Holder now review the arrangements made for access to allotments and consider keeping gates open during daylight?"

The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows: -

"There is only one allotment where there is understood to be a complaint of this nature.  Officers have been working with the allotment society and allotment members to try and reduce the nuisance, and feel significant strides have been made."

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked a supplementary question as follows: -

"Gates should be left open during daylight hours as they were previously before the chickens were on site..  Would you consider a trial during the autumn period?"

The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows: -

 "I take your comments on board and will come back to you."
12.C.39
STREET LIGHT REPLACEMENT PROGRAMME

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Portfolio Holder for Housing the following question: -

"How satisfied is the Portfolio Holder for Housing that the street light replacement programme is the best interests of Kettering Borough Council housing tenants and that changes to date mean out tenants are not living in dark streets as we approach winter?"

The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows: -

"We have been advised that the new street lighting being rolled out in the county by Northamptonshire County Council will have significantly better lighting performance and will, in large measure, compensate for the reduction in the number of lighting columns in use."

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked a supplementary question as follows: -

"Councillor Adams would like to invite the Portfolio Holder for Housing to Hilda Place where problems were being caused as a result of lighting.  Our housing stock is dangerous due to lighting"

The Portfolio Holder for Housing replied as follows: -

"I look forward to the visit to Hilda Place and suggest we also invite the Ward Councillors and the County Councillor for the area."

12.C.40
TRIPLE-ZERO PLEDGE

Councillor Paul Corazzo asked the Leader the following question: -

"Will the Leader of the Council please re-state what the 'Triple-Zero' pledge is for Kettering Borough Council ratepayers?"

The Leader replied as follows: -

"Our manifesto said that we would aim to keep Council Tax increases to zero for the whole of this term of office, and we are on course to do that.  We have however been able to go much further than this, and also deliver zero cuts to front line services and zero cuts to the overall voluntary sector funding - hence 'triple zero'.  The Finance portfolio holder expects to continue doing that for the rest of this term."

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.00 pm)

(Signed ………………………………….)

The Mayor
AN
(Council No. 1)

26.09.12


